Burrough Green Parish Council Meeting 

Minutes of Monday 25th September 2017 held in Reading Rooms at 7.45pm


Councillors present: Cllr. Jo Batting (JB) Chair, Cllr. Greg Way (GW) Vice Chair, Cllr. Veronica Mustoe (VM), Cllr. Ken Simpson (KS), Cllr. Ansa Khan (AK) & Cllr. Angela Harris (AH).
In attendance:   Vicky Bright – Clerk & Cllr Alan Sharp (ECDC).

	Item
	The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting.
	Action

	17/09/1

i)

ii)
17/09/2
	Public Forum – LGA 1972, Section 100(1):
There were 10 members of the public present.
Mrs. Troy and Mr. Fleet raised concerns over the Parish Council’s response to their application, 17/01027/FUM. They confirmed the dwelling had been reduced in size and concerns raised at the initial application had been addressed and changes made. They clarified that the dwelling was for a Manager, not ‘workers’ and was also for Entertainment purposes for visiting clients, they expressed disappointment that the wording of the Parish Council’s submission was inaccurate. The Council explained that at the last meeting, several pieces of information were unable to be provided and as a result further information had to be requested by email, thus adding some confusion and delay, plus the Planning Statement had only been received this month. The word ‘workers’ was not meant to offend and was in fact a reference to the Manager, as he is of course and worker and employee. They stressed they had concerns regarding the future sale and use of the dwelling and felt that an agricultural or equine restriction should be in place if approved. The agent confirmed that Highways had given prior approval and that the applicant had stated they were prepared to contribute financially to any Highway improvements needed or recommended.
Members of the reading room committee were present to pose questions regarding the proposed Parish Council involvement with managing the building and repairs, in accordance with their responsibilities as leaseholders of the reading room.
Local Authority Reports:
Cambridgeshire County Council.  None.

East Cambridgeshire District Council - Cllr Sharp reported to the meeting;
The Local Plan will go to Full Council Thursday 5th October and will be available to view by the public next Wednesday. It will then go to Secretary of State, an Inspector will be appointed and a public consultation will ensue. If the Secretary of State approves or ECDC accept the changes recommended by the Secretary of State, then the Local Plan should be approved early 2019.
The 5-year land supply is to be debated, but looks to be good.

The transfer of the Waste contract is continuing for next April.

ECDC are working on balancing the budget for this year and next without increasing Council Tax and reducing Services.
The Overview and Scrutiny Committee will be providing Parish Councils with a written report on each meeting held.
Accepted Apologies for absence - LGA 1972, Section 85(1) & (2): 

Cllr. Mark Penhaligan.
	

	
	
	

	17/09/3
17/09/4

	Members Declaration of Interest (for items on the agenda) – LGA 2000 Part III:
Cllr. G. Way declared an interest in the discussion of application 17/01681/OUT – 5 dwellings west to 10-20 Sheriffs Court.
Minutes of the last meeting -  LGA 1972, Schedule 12, para 41(2):
Resolved 17/09/4.01

To adopt the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 24th July 2017 as a true statement and these were signed by the Chairman (JB).   
	

	17/09/5
i)
ii)
	Matters arising from the minutes
Clerks Report

· The Clerk is sourcing Training for Cllr. Mustoe, it appears the earliest available course with CAPALC is early next year.
· The Clerk has approached the other villages regarding linking their Websites with the Village website, but so far no response has been received. 

· The Clerk is still working on the updated Welcome Pack for the website.
· The Clerk advised that the Telephony in the BT Phone Box on Top Rd, has been removed, The Clerk is to enquire to BT why we were not consulted.
Councillors Reports

None.

	Clerk/VM

Clerk

Clerk



	
	
	

	17/09/6
17/09/7
i)
ii)

iii)

iv)

v)

17/09/8
i)
ii)

iii)
	Correspondence:  
The Clerk advised that Chairman had received an invitation to the ECDC Chairman Civic Reception on 22nd October 2017, unfortunately the Chairman advised she is unable to attend.
A consultation commences on Monday 11th September 2017 until 11th December 2017, regarding East Cambridgeshire District Council’s draft Rural Settlement List 2018/19. The purpose of preparing the list is in relation to business rates Rural Rate Relief. A business won’t have to pay business rates if it is in an eligible settlement and either:

· The only village shop or post office, with a rateable value of up to £8,500

· The only public house or petrol station, with a rateable value of up to £12,500

A copy of this draft list, and the subsequent final list for 2018/19, will be available on the Council’s website (https://www.eastcambs.gov.uk/finance/get-money-your-business-rates If you have any comments please let the Council know by 5pm on Monday 11th December 2017, by emailing sally.bonnett@eastcambs.gov.uk
Planning Applications:    
17/01527/FUL – Proposed extension to two dwellings – Hermaness, 3 Bradley Road, Burrough Green

Resolved 17/09/7.01

No objections to application 17/01527/FUL.

17/01583/VAR & 17/01621/VAR – Vary Condition 1 of approved applications 17/00026/FUL & 17/00027/LBC – Pembroke Farmhouse, Bradley Road, Burrough Green
Resolved 17/09/7.02

No objections to applications to vary conditions 17/01583/VAR & 17/01621/VAR.

17/01503/FUL – Construction of 5 Bedroom, detached dwelling – The Forge, Main Street, Westley Waterless
It was agreed that although the dwelling had 4 floors, one was a cellar and the height of the dwelling was not excessive. The property does not overlook neighbouring properties, and there have been no objections submitted from the neighbours. The boundary is edged with trees to add extra privacy.

Resolved 17.09.7.03

No objections to application 17/01503/FUL.

17/01027/FUM – Change of use to stud farm – Land North & East of Quercus, Bradley Road - Update
Following discussion with the Applicant & Agent in the Public Forum it was felt that the Parish Council should amend its previously submitted comments and objections, but that a request for an agricultural/equine restriction should still be made as a condition of approved.
Resolved 17/09/7.04

It was agreed to amend the Parish Councils previously submitted comments and objections to the following;

‘Burrough Green Parish Council offers No Objections with the following comments in reference to application 17/01027/FUM; Concerns have been raised regarding the size of the dwelling, which we now understand is for Entertainment purposes, as well as providing accommodation for a Manager. We feel that a condition of approval should be that the application has an Agricultural or Equine Occupancy Restriction, to ensure it cannot be sold off separately or be used for other business’.

17/01681/OUT – 5 Dwelling & Garages – West to 10-20 Sheriffs Court

The Chairman reiterated that after the previous development had been approved, following special consideration for Social Housing, they were told that the land would not be further developed, although they suspected it might. This outline application is for 5 single storey ecological dwellings with pitched roofs, glass fronted and for private sale. The Chairman raised the following concerns regarding the outline application, firstly the application states there are no trees on the proposed site and the plans do not show any trees, but in fact there is a large Oak tree located where the plans propose additional parking, which also currently obstructs the proposed entrance to the development.
Secondly the Archaeological Evaluation is dated June 2013 and is in fact from the survey carried out for the previous Social Housing development and does not cover the body of the field on the site proposed for this development.

The site is outside the building line and there is concern that the solar panels will set a precedent that is not suitable in a conservation area. The proposed site backs on to Church Lane and the proposed dwellings do not fit in with the environment and neighbouring properties which will also have an effect on the conservation area. It is also believed that the site is not recognised within the Local Plan as a development site.

There are believed to be valid concerns regarding the surface water and drainage of the site, as it is on Marsh land and the access to the site is not sufficient for the increase in traffic flow to the site.

The Chairman explained that the agent had already expressed their belief that the Parish Council would object and that they are already preparing for an appeal. This was felt to be a rather negative and aggressive stance and the Parish Council stressed that they would only object if there were good reasons to object and the issues were dealt with before full application.
Resolved 17/09/7.05

It was agreed that the Clerk submit comments regarding the following;

· It is outside the Building Line and there are concerns regarding setting precedents in a conservation area.

· The Tree on site that has been omitted from the application needs to be addressed and established whether it has a TPO.

· The archaeological Survey needs to be re-done to include the site itself.

· Flood risk, surface water drainage and drainage need to looked at and addressed.

· Access and road infrastructure to and from the site is inadequate.

Highways:

SID (VAS) & Traffic Calming Update

The suggestion of a second SID unit was deferred at this time, only one response had been received from the public consultation in the Village Voice.
The data is yet to be downloaded from the unit.

There have been two sessions of Speed Watch held during the summer. The Police carried out 45 minutes of speed checks in the village on 31st of July 2017. On this occasion one driver was dealt with for travelling through the village at 44mph, there were other drivers that were spoken to but did not meet the threshold for a ticket. Continued work is to be carried out in the village with further checks by the Police.
Footpaths Update

The Clerk advised that the date for the damaged sign at Byway 3 to be repaired is still pending, Karen Champion is dealing with it.

The vegetation has now been cleared from the footbridge at Walnut Grove.

The Enforcement Officer is still chasing the landowner to get the ditch and hedges cleared on Byway 3. The Officer had been away and passed the issue to another colleague, unfortunately nothing has been done, so he has now taken the issue back over on his return and will be following it up.

Update on Barriers on the Lane between Bradley Road/Brinkley Road

Cllr. Batting reported that Johnny Kaye has offered to pay for 1/3 of the costs, but he Stud owner Mr Rawley believes there is no need and does not want gates installed on his land. It was discussed that a gate at one end and not the other would be pointless. It was agreed to await the outcome of the Enforcement regarding the ditch.
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	17/09/9
i)

ii)

iii)

iv)

17/09/10
i)
ii)
iii)

iv)

v)

17/09/11
i)

ii)

iii)

17/09/12

	Play area:
Land Registry Update
Cllr. Khan confirmed she is still waiting for ID from the Way Family, she is to chase this up.

Play Area Repairs Update

The Clerk advised that Playscapes had replaced the fixings on the Nest Swing and also the toddler swings. They had also checked and tightened all bolts and fixings on the equipment in the park and cleaned the slide etc.  The Chairman confirmed that Mr. Pipe had replaced and fixed the missing and loose slats on the fence. Cllr. Mustoe advised that she is happy to ask her handyman to stain the fence and gates, which she will pay for.

Update on Tree Works Needed in the Play Area

The Clerk advised that the Elm tree that is overhanging the Nest Swing does not have a TPO, but as it is in a conservation area and application has had to be submitted to ECDC and she is awaiting their decision to cut back the overhanging limb and crown lift by 25%.

Bench for Play Area – Action to be Agreed
It was confirmed that the Cricket Club would loan a bench for the play area, it has already been put in place. The Clerk is to add it to the Council’s insurance.
Finance

Parish Council Bank Balances and Reconciliation

The bank balance was confirmed as £16,172.24 as of 30th August 2017.
Resolved 17/09/10.01

That the Bank balances and reconciliation of payments & receipts be received and adopted and signed & initialled as such by the Chairman (JB).

Cheques for signing and approval

Resolved 17/09/10.02

It was agreed to approve the payments of the following outstanding invoices and the cheques were approved and signed by Cllr. Jo Batting and Cllr. Ken Simpson.

PKF Littlejohn

Audit

000687

£120.00

Mrs V Bright
Mileage & expenses
000688
£37.97
Playscapes

Play area repairs

000689

£285.96

CHT

Defibrillator

000690

£2,575.20

Paul Nicholson

Bus shelter maintenance

000691

£125.00

Clerks Annual Appraisal Report

The Chairman advised that the Clerks appraisal had taken place on 18th September 2017 and the Chairman can report that all previous objectives had been met. The Clerk is to undertake Training on Planning, to be arranged. It was agreed that as the Clerk had a pay rise in April 2017, in line with NJC pay scales, the Clerk would not request a pay increase at this time.
Quarterly Asset Risk Assessment Report

The Clerk is to ask BT to clean up the phone box and to ask why we were not consulted on its removal, the Clerk will look into options for adoption and use if available. The Clerk is to ask Royal Mail to clean and re-paint the post box on Top Road. The Clerk advised that the notice board and the Phone Box Library needed cleaning and the handle on the notice board needs re-fixing, Cllr. Mustoe offered to ask her handyman to fix the handle on the notice boards.

The Clerk advised that the small bench on the Green (Janet Wiseman bench) and the bench on Bradley Road need re-staining and re-fixing to their bases. Cllr. Mustoe said she would get a quote from her handyman.
2016-17 External Audit Report Update

The Clerk reported that the audit had now been completed by BDO and no issues or concerns had been raised. The Clerk has put the Notice of Conclusion in the notice board and on the website.
Parish Matters:
Defibrillator Update on Funding

The Clerk advised that the Hosting Agreement is currently with the school to be signed. Once this has been done the Clerk will arrange installation. The Defibrillator has been delivered. Once the Defibrillator is installed the Clerk will liaise with CHT to arrange a Public Information Session.
Tree Maintenance by the Pavilion and Pond
The Chairman advised that she had met with the Tree Officer, Cathy White and she had highlighted that the Ash tree by the Pavilion needed deadwood removed and a crown reduction by 30%, and for the Ivy to be cut back from the trunk. She also suggested that the Willow and the Field Maple by the Pond could do with a Crown reduction of 30%. The Clerk has submitted the application to ECDC along with the application for the Elm Tree at the play area. The Clerk is to get quotes for all the tree works.

Reading Rooms – Action Plan for the Future

Cllr. Khan confirmed that the lease is a 30-year full repair lease, and the lease holder is the Parish Council. Cllr. Batting proposed that the Parish Council take on the maintenance and repairs and the Insurance, as lease holders, as this is the main drain on the Committee’s finances, to increase the support and help to the Committee. It was stressed that the Committee is doing a great job and the Parish Council do not wish to take over, only support and take on responsibility, rightly so as the lease holders, thus to enable the Committee to concentrate on the running and fundraising for the hall and to take away some of the stress. It was suggested that another Councillor join the Committee, alongside Cllr. Harris to offer more support and ideas, it was agreed that Cllr. Mustoe would join. It was also suggested that the Clerk liaise and work with the Treasurer, Marilyn Field to assist with the accounts and to work with the Committee to offer support and help with Marketing. The Clerk clarified the legislation around the Charity Commission and the trustees.
The Clerk is to request copies of any surveys/quotes for repairs maintenance that the Committee may have and then look at getting surveys, and quotes from Electricians and Plumbers etc. It was agreed that the Clerk should ask contractors and surveyors to consider energy efficiency with any repairs or improvements. The Clerk is also to look into any grants/funding that may be available for the Committee to apply to.

It was recognised that bookings recently have been good and thanks were offered to the Committee members.
Items for next Agenda:
· Play Area Land Registry Update
· Defibrillator Update

· Phone Box Update (Top Rd)

· Byway 3 Ditch/Hedges & Posts Update

· Football Goal Posts

· Play Area & Green Tree Works Update/Quotes
· Asset Maintenance Works Update/Quotes

· Reading Rooms Update – Surveys & Quotes etc.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance and declared the meeting closed at 9:57pm.

Signed:  Greg Way                                                                              Date: 27th November 2017

Vice Chair, Burrough Green Parish Council
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